Women I<u>n</u> International Security POLICYbrief

WIIS POLICYbrief November, 2020

WEB | www.wiisglobal.org

EMAIL | info@wiisglobal.org

Washington, D.C.

The Gendered Impact of COVID-19 among Ugandan and Kenyan Refugees

By Grace Ndirangu and Pearl Karuhanga Atuhaire

n March 11, 2020, the World Health Organization (WHO) declared COVID-19 a global pandemic, which is the highest-level classification the organization can give when a virus causes sustained community-level outbreaks across countries and regions.¹ The declaration set in motion national preparedness plans, including efforts to identify cases as efficiently as possible and minimize serious illness and deaths with proper treatment. COVID-19 has also created many socioeconomic challenges, including increased violence against women and girls.

In response, UN Secretary-General António Guterres has called on all national governments to incorporate prevention and redress of violence against women in their response plans for COVID-19. The socioeconomic impact of COVID-19 on humanitarian contexts merits particular attention. For example, increased incidence of intimate partner violence and child marriages have been reported in Cox's Bazaar in Bangladesh, which hosts thousands of Rohingya refugees.² In Jordan, Plan International reported an increase in emotional and physical abuses perpetrated by intimate partners or family members.3

Emergencies often make women and girls more vulnerable to gender-based violence, and COVID-19 has exacerbated these challenges. Women and girls in humanitarian and emergency settings also grapple with inadequate sources of livelihoods, poor living conditions, lack of social support systems, and lack of legal documentation. Impoverishment may lead refugees, particularly women, to resort to a gamut of coping mechanisms, including survival sex work, petty theft, drug abuse, and alcoholism.4

This policy brief examines the gender-related consequences of COVID-19 through the lens of increased violence against women and girls in refugee settings in Uganda and Kenya. Several factors—economic stress, uncertainty about the future, fears about the virus, and patriarchal gender norms lead to increased levels of violence in many households. We propose practical solutions to address this violence so that women and girls can live in free, safe communities during the pandemic.

Refugees in Uganda and Kenya

With 1.4 million registered refugees and asylum seekers, Uganda hosts the third-largest refugee population in the world and the largest in Africa.5 Kenya hosts nearly half a million registered refugees and asylum seekers, with close to 90,000 living in urban areas. Most of the refugees are from neighboring Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC), South Sudan, Rwanda, Burundi, Ethiopia, Sudan, Eritrea, and Somalia.7

Women and children make up the vast majority (82 percent) of this population. In addition, around 56 percent of refugees are younger than 15, and 25 percent are younger than 5.8 In May 2020, Amnesty International reported that there were more than 10,000 displaced persons at the Ugandan border with the DRC who were waiting to seek refuge.9 In countries such as South Sudan and DRC, women and girls are at great risk of being taken hostage by militia groups, becoming victims of trafficking, and of being sexually exploited and abused since they cannot flee to safety across the border. 10

Most refugees living in Nairobi, Kenya, reside in poor urban neighborhoods with limited resources. In Uganda, most refugees live in refugee settlements—that is, an encampment in a geographical area designated by the asylum country's government. Refugees in settlements are given a small piece of land to farm to help achieve a measure of self-sustainability. They are also provided with basic living support, including food, water, education, health services, and other infrastructure needs. Despite this assistance, most refugees in the settlements (particularly large families) are dependent on additional humanitarian aid. Refugees living in suburbs of Kampala and other towns in Uganda that are not officially designated for refugee settlement have to find their own means to survive. Indeed, humanitarian agencies only serve refugees living in settlements.

The Pandemic and Increased SGBV

Kenya reported its first case of coronavirus on March 13, 2020. By April, President Uhuru Kenyatta had issued a series of statements and had put in place measures to curb the spread of the virus. These included restricting movement into the country, banning all public gatherings, requiring people to work from home, dusk to dawn curfews, and restriction of movement in and out of Nairobi and Mombasa counties. All land borders closed, which meant that people seeking asylum in Kenya could no longer enter.

In Uganda, which announced its first case on March 21, 2020, the government closed all refugee reception centers at the border and suspended the services of the Department of Refugees offices for 30 days starting March 25.¹¹ While these measures may have been broadly effective against the pandemic, they carried risks, particularly for vulnerable groups such as women and girl refugees.

Since the measures were put in place, the Kenyan National Council on Administration of Justice has reported a significant rise in cases of sexual violence, including domestic violence. In April 2020, almost 120,000 women and girls in Kenya who were internally displaced and affected by floods needed services and psychosocial first aid to deal with the effects of sexual- and gender-based violence (SGBV). Among refugees living in the camps and urban areas, 61 cases of gender-based violence (GBV) were reported in March 2020, and in June 2020, 150 cases were reported. UNHCR attributed this to the government's "stay in place" measures.12 By June, approximately 400,000 women and girls in urban informal settlements needed access to basic household supplies and dignity kits to reduce the risk of GBV, and an additional 440,000 girls in counties with a high prevalence of female genital mutilation (FGM) required social protection and psychosocial support, including dignity kits. It was also noted that at least 2,350 women and girls across the country required shelters and safe houses for protection from GBV and FGM.13

Since January 2020, 1,860 SGBV incidents were recorded in refugee settlements and Kampala, with 1,725 female survivors and 135 male survivors, according to UNHCR Uganda. Of the total, 729 incidents were reported between January and March and another 1,131 between April and June, representing an increase of 55 percent in the three months after enforcement of COVID-19 lockdown measures began in Uganda. Out of 14 sites hosting refugees (13 settlements and an urban site in Kampala), 12 showed an increase in the number of SGBV incidents, with Kyangwali and Bidibidi reporting the highest rates. Through the end of June, the top three reported incidents were physical assaults (566), rape (486), and psychological abuse (396).¹⁴

In Uganda and Kenya, the governments' closure of borders to new refugees and asylum seekers had impacts on humanitarian settings. The pandemic has exacerbated three longstanding challenges that fuel the rise in SGBV: 1) economic insecurity, 2) health and basic needs insecurity, and 3) patriarchal gender norms. Together, they have pushed some women to adopt illicit and unhealthy coping mechanisms.

Economic Insecurity

As businesses are forced to downsize or close due to COVID-19 restrictions, urban refugees are the first to lose their jobs. Before the pandemic, it was estimated that more than 70 percent of urban refugees were dependent on casual labor and daily wage work. The remainder worked in the informal economy and were already struggling to meet their basic needs.¹⁵

In Kenya and Uganda, a dusk to dawn curfew and movement restrictions reduced working hours, forcing most businesses to close earlier than usual. Some families are still restricted to their homes, and live-in help and those who offer daily services have had their work suspended in some households that seek to limit contact with strangers. Urban refugees depend on the informal market economy and run small enterprises as artisans, tailors, hairdressers, traders in precious metal and diamonds, and vendors of food and second-hand clothes.¹⁶

Most female refugees, including those living in refugee settlements, supplement the family income by working in the traditionally female-dominated informal economy by braiding hair, washing clothes, and tailoring. These sources of income have been curtailed, providing less social protection to mitigate the effects of lost livelihoods. To Social distancing directives also affect female refugees who are no longer welcome to domestic jobs they held before the COVID-19 pandemic. One female refugee in Nairobi said:

Before this pandemic, refugee households were able to meet basic needs, but now most cannot even afford three meals a day. Our casual jobs cleaning people's homes or hawking are no longer available, and we are begging for handouts. Some of us have used our little savings and even sold assets to pay rent so that we are not kicked out of our houses.¹⁸

Indeed, restricted movements and curfews have led to closures in most Kenyan and Ugandan businesses, while some have collapsed. Pefugees have resorted to spending their savings, and in some instances families have started selling assets. Families who once had flourishing businesses now worry about meeting basic needs, including for rent and food. With no income or social support, sexual violence and the commercial exploitation of refugee women and adolescents for sex are almost inevitable.

Halting markets and other informal trade has contributed to female refugees adopting other survival mechanisms such as survival sex work and working overtime with no pay to support their families. ²² This exposes them to HIV/AIDS and other sexually transmitted infections and increases the rates of unwanted pregnancies among refugees. This is especially worrisome because both access and level of reproductive health services provided by civil society organizations and humanitarian actors have declined. ²³

Livelihoods have also shrunk because of the falling away of remittances. It is estimated that the majority of urban refugees depend on remittances from relatives outside Uganda such as in Sweden and the United States.²⁴ Remittances form a crucial part of the economic wellbeing of many people, including refugees, in most African countries, including Kenya and Uganda.

According to the United Nations Development Programme and the World Bank, the remittances to Africa are expected to drop by more than 20 percent due to lockdowns and economic crises induced by the pandemic. The drop in remittances means that the flow of important sources of cash relief for poor families—including refugees and displaced people—has been affected by unemployment and salary cuts in other countries.²⁵ The fall in the wages and employment of migrant workers, who are more susceptible to loss of employment and wages during an economic crisis in a host country, has had a serious impact on the livelihoods of those most vulnerable and taken away economic safety nets.

Health and Basic Needs Insecurity

Most urban refugees live in overcrowded, unhygienic conditions that are particularly vulnerable to the spread of the virus. For example, thousands of urban refugees live in poor urban neighborhoods in Nairobi with little access to clean water, making it nearly impossible to practice regular hand washing.²⁶

In addition, as countries such as Kenya implement measures to protect the national population from the effects of COVID-19, refugees are often excluded. Owing to their lack of legal documentation, refugees are not included in national systems that provide assistance to the most vulnerable.²⁷ In Nairobi, nongovernmental organizations and other partners have provided social assistance to refugees to help them cope with the effects of the coronavirus. However, given the shortage of funds, the reduction in the amount of financial assistance given to refugees and the high costs of living in urban areas, the assistance given is not sufficient to meet the most urgent needs. While some cash assistance for refugees is distributed to the most vulnerable, less than 1 percent of the total urban refugee population in Nairobi receives financial support; the rest fend for themselves.²⁸ Those who cannot fend for themselves are advised to move to designated camp areas. Border closures and containment measures further hamper agencies' delivery of aid to areas where refugees reside. Restrictions in movement and resources being diverted to fight COVID-19 have also restricted access to reproductive health care, particularly important in the case of intimate-partner violence and also increasing the risk of maternal mortality. Other risks include an increase in sexually transmitted infections, unplanned pregnancies, and complications arising from harmful traditional practices.

Access to social services, including for reporting SGBV during the lockdowns, has been severely curtailed. Since most refugees lack government-issued identification, they are already wary of interactions with police officers or law enforcement authorities. As a result, most women and girls or survivors of violence avoid approaching police stations where they can report these incidents. In the absence of other reporting mechanisms, these incidents likely go unreported.

Uncertainty about access to food produces stress. The World Food Programme announced 30 percent cuts in its food relief effort to Uganda. Monthly cash distributions have decreased from USD \$9.00 to \$6.00 per month, according to refugee reports. Worse still, refugees cannot travel to find other sources of food during lockdown. The cut in food rations and the inability to earn income to cover basic food and nutrition needs is a huge cause for concern for refugees, especially for female heads of household, who are now more worried about going hungry than they are about the spread of COVID-19.

Patriarchal Gender Norms

Carol Pavlish, an associate professor at the University of California's Los Angeles School of Nursing, has studied life experiences of refugee women and men in the Kyaka II refugee settlement in Uganda. She found that the situation in the refugee settlements had a considerable impact on the relations between men and women. Pavlish notes that many men talked about the shame and powerlessness they felt as a result of their joblessness. Family members give the men little respect because the families feel they were not *men enough* to provide the necessary clothing and food to their families. Pavlish highlights one man's plight:

When my wife sees a neighbour ... has a new kitenge ... she says, "You can see you are not husband to me." It's very difficult for us. Sometimes we just want to remember when we could buy clothes ... but they don't understand, so they start to complain and say, "You don't have anything to do." When they start to complain like that ... you just leave and walk around all day.²⁹

The closure of markets led to loss of jobs for male refugees who previously operated as vendors and small-scale retailers. The sudden loss of work cut off income to support children and women under their care.³⁰ The pent-up frustration resulting from lockdown-induced economic hardship has increased emotional and physical violence, especially against female refugees and children.³¹

In accord with patriarchal societal norms, women and girls must seek male approval to get medical attention. Women and girls who contract COVID-19 will most likely be the last to seek medical assistance, therefore putting them at more risk of developing complications. Older women, nursing mothers, women with chronic conditions, or expectant women are at even greater risk.³²

In both Uganda and Kenya, the closure of schools, an overwhelmed health system, and requirements for social distancing have created conditions conducive to the resumption of female genital mutilation (FGM) and early marriage. In one report from Kenya, at least 79 girls aged 9-12 in local and refugee communities combined were found to have undergone FGM since schools closed in March 2020.³³

Many of these harmful practices have been practiced clandestinely. Family members' movements are restricted, making reporting of FGM difficult. Young women who have undergone FGM are incapacitated and cannot leave the house for some time. One refugee woman reported that some FGM survivors have their phones taken away so that they cannot even report to their friends and other family members. Moreover, they fear reprisals from close family members or will not submit reports that might cause their families trouble. Children face greater peril because they cannot go to police stations. Community leaders are more likely to report an issue with child marriages than the children themselves.

As in past epidemics, such as the Ebola crisis in Uganda, there are clear signs that women bear the brunt of emergent risks to public health, safety, and human rights. With schools closed to contain the spread of the virus, women and girls take on more household chores, which limits their economic opportunities. Women often also shoulder the greater burden of caregiving for old and sick members of their households. Where such women are also heads of households, loss of livelihoods due to the pandemic leads to increased poverty and food insecurity.

Because most refugees have limited or no access to savings, they cannot afford to go without employment for long periods. Containment measures render women unable to take care of their households. As a result, most will turn to negative coping mechanisms such as sex work to survive. In some cases, refugees must work despite quarantine measures, risking not only contracting the virus and infecting family members but also risking arrest.

Additional Barriers to SGBV Prevention

The challenges described above have led to increased violence against women and girls, particularly domestic and sexual violence. Three additional barriers in Uganda and Kenya stand out:

Underrepresentation of female police officers at police stations and other key response service centers. In Kenya and Uganda, most police officers are male, and although all police stations are required to have a gender desk, the desk is not always staffed by a female officer. In most cases, the gender desks are inactive, especially during the pandemic.³⁵ Women and girls are hesitant to approach police stations because they fear facing a male police officer to report cases of rape and other forms of SGBV. Similarly, women are largely underrepresented in other service centers such as the hospitals and courts and even at community leadership levels such as local councils.

Lack of data. Data can play a critical role in the response and prevention of violence against women and girls. The Data can improve understanding of how and why pandemics might lead to an increase in this violence, help identify risk factors and emerging needs, and reveal impacts on the availability and access to formal and informal services for women survivors of violence. Data enable organizations and other key partners to improve their programs to better help women access support and services.

Some organizations lack the resources and skills to be data driven. But most face added challenges to effective use of data during the COVID pandemic. They must decide if online platforms are a safe space for women to report abuse without alerting perpetrators, if it is ethical and acceptable to survey by telephone, and how social media can be used to collect data on increased gender-based violence.³⁷ The pandemic also affected the way in which service-based data are collected and stored, particularly if services are being provided remotely. Especially if survivors of violence are confined with the perpetrators, lack of privacy makes remote data collection difficult.

Limited access to information and language barriers.

Language barriers limit many refugees' access to information. This language barrier exacerbates their vulnerability not only to COVID-19 but also to other forms of discrimination and violence.³⁸ Because most refugees do not understand English and major local languages, they do not get firsthand, timely information about COVID-19.39 Urban refugees in Kenya and Uganda speak mainly Arabic, French, and Swahili. This limits their comprehension of governmental directives and public health messages as well as general information, education, and communication messages.⁴⁰ Thus they are at increased risk of getting inaccurate information from peers and networks about COVD-19 and SGBV prevention and response. The language barrier also presents a challenge in police stations, where translation services are not available. In some refugee communities, female survivors of rape avoid disclosing the crime to other community members for fear of ostracism. During the lockdown, female survivors of violence may be restricted from leaving the house, making it difficult to report cases of violence. Most women and girls also share mobile phones with other members of the household, including their male partners or spouses. This lack of privacy compounds the problem. Women cannot report incidents through available hotlines for fear that perpetrators may overhear their conversations.

Recommendations

Given the challenges we have described, we recommend the following practical steps that national and international actors should take immediately to improve the situation of refugees and internally displaced persons and reduce SGBV.

- Disseminating information in local dialects is key for refugees so they can receive accurate, relevant information. Radio announcements, posters, and leaflets in French, Arabic, and Swahili, among other local refugee languages, should be distributed so that refugees can be included fully in national preparedness, prevention, and pandemic response measures.
- Service providers must continue to raise awareness of the dangers of COVID-19 and SGBV. There must dedicated reporting mechanisms and channels for survivors to report incidences of violence, information on identifying and responding to SGBV, and lists of available services. Such activities can bridge the gaps between service providers and the communities they serve.

- Building the capacity of pharmacists, police, community, and local administration leaders is important in raising awareness on SGBV prevention and response. Law enforcement officers should have greater capacity to identify signs of abuse, respond to emergency calls, and to handle survivors of violence who are fleeing abusive situations past curfew hours. Community and local administration leaders need the capacity and skills to address and respond to complaints of violence and abuse in their local communities. Nonmedical personnel such as pharmacists may be the first to come into contact with survivors of violence and need the capacity and skills to identify, report, and respond to those seeking assistance.
- Governments and development and humanitarian organizations should acknowledge the gendered implications of COVID-19 and put in place genderresponsive COVID-19 prevention and response plans as well as sustainable age- and sex-disaggregated resilience and recovery programs. In addition, national contingency plans should include refugees at no cost. Moreover, humanitarian workers and their services should be deemed essential and therefore allowed access to the most vulnerable refugees in settlements and urban areas so they can identify the needs of the most vulnerable individuals and families and provide real-time support. Like other vulnerable host communities, refugees should benefit from government assistance in the form of food and other essential items distributed by national COVID-19 task forces.
- Government authorities mandated to work on refugee issues, such as the Office of the Prime Minister in Uganda and the Refugee Affairs Secretariat in Kenya, should work with UNHCR and other relief organizations to ensure that refugees have continued access to services. Refugee local leadership such as traditional leaders and local council leaders should be engaged in building awareness about the available services. In refugee communities, frontline workers such as health care staff and other social workers need more training to understand the specific needs of refugees so they can deliver the appropriate pandemic protection over the short and long term. These might include psychosocial support and toll-free hotlines for information and assistance on SGBV, water sanitation and hygiene services, and other needs.

- It is also critical that accurate, disaggregated data be collected during this period. Lack of such data could hamper post-pandemic recovery efforts. Public-private partnerships will be important to design and disseminate innovative solutions such as the use of apps to deliver goods, services, and information and to collect data from survivors of violence. Such innovations could include the use of mobile apps to deliver services and commodities and employ trained counselors in call centers. The counselors could work in the call centers in the guise of customer care agents. Data collection should be done in a manner that is ethical and confidential and should protect survivors of SGBV and the research teams. Data collection should also take into consideration the needs of marginalized groups of women, including the elderly, women with disabilities, adolescent girls, and ethnic minorities.
- Governments and organizations should put refugee women at the center of solutions and recovery efforts in refugee settings. Refugee women are key resources for ensuring that recovery plans and longer-term solutions meet women's needs, yet their input is typically not valued. Their participation should be sought in decision-making processes, including but not limited to those related to violence prevention and response. Governments should work through organized refugee women groups from different communities to ensure that they leave no one behind in the prevention of SGBV and COVID-19.

Conclusion

While measures have been put in place to curb the spread of COVID-19, these measures must at the very least do no harm. It is also important that the government involve stakeholders in designing and putting in place measures that will curb the spread of the virus. These measures should include interventions that protect women, girls, and other vulnerable groups from violence, abuse, and exploitation. The engagement of men and boys is important in designing measures for SGBV prevention and response, but women and girls must also be involved in the program cycle of all interventions.

References

- 1. First reported in December 2019 in Wuhan Province, China, COVID-19 is highly contagious and spreads through respiratory droplets.
- 2. International Office of Migration, *Gender Analysis on COVID-19* (Geneva: IOM, 2020).
- 3. Plan International, *Jordan Sees an Increase in Domestic Violence, Poor Access to Family Planning* (Washington, DC: Plan International, May 20, 2020).
- 4. Gil Loescher and James Milner, "The Long Road Home: Protracted Refugee Situations in Africa," *Survival* 47, no. 2 (2005).
- 5. United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees Global Focus, "Uganda," web page (Geneva: UNHCR, June 30, 2020).
- 6. UNHCR Global Focus, "Kenya," web page (Geneva: UNHCR, June 30, 2020).
- 7. UNHCR, Global Trends Forced Displacement in 2018 (Geneva: UNHCR, 2018). In Uganda, most refugees and asylum seekers are found in the West Nile, Northern, and Western parts of the country. See also Hadijah Mwenyango and Geroge Palattiyil, "Health Needs and Challenges of Women and Children in Uganda's Refugee Settlements: Conceptualizing a Role for Social Work," *International Social Work* 62, No. 6, (2019), pp. 1535–47.
- 8. World Bank, "Informing the Refugee Policy Response in Uganda: Results from the Uganda Refugee and Host Communities 2018 Household Survey," web page (Washington DC: October 1, 2019).
- Amnesty International, "East Africa: People Seeking Safety Are Trapped at Borders Due to COVID-19 Measures" (London: June 22, 2020).
- 10. Refugees International, "Gender Matters: COVID-19's Outsized Impact on Displaced Women and Girls" (Washington, DC: May 7, 2020).
- 11. N. Atukunda, "Uganda Confirms First Coronavirus Case," *Sunday Monitor* (Kampala: March 22, 2020).
- 12. UNHCR, "Kenya."
- 13. UN Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (UNOCHA), "Kenya Situation Report" (Nairobi: June 17, 2020).
- 14. UNHCR, "Uganda COVID-19 Response Bimonthly Update" (UNHCR: Kampala, July 21, 2020).
- 15. UNHCR and Danish Refugee Council, Living on the Edge: A Livelihood Status Report on Urban Refugees Living in Nairobi, Kenya (Nairobi: DRC, November 2012).
- Michela Macchiavello, "Livelihood Strategies of Urban Refugees in Kampala," Forced Migration Review (2004).
- 17. Naohiko Omata and Josiah Kaplan, "Refugee Livelihoods in Kampala, Nakivale, and Kyangwali Refugee Settlements: Patterns of Engagement with the Private Sector," Working Paper Series no. 95 (London: Refugee Studies Centre, October 2013).
- 18. Female refugee, interviewed by the authors in July 2020.
- 19. Naohiko Omata, "Many Refugees Living in Nairobi Struggle to Survive because of COVID-19," *The Conversation* (London: May 20, 2020).
- 20. RefugePoint, "RefugePoint's Response to COVID-19 in Nairobi," web page (Nairobi: April 9, 2020).

- 21. UN Women, "The Impact of COVID-19 on Women," Policy Brief (New York: April 9, 2020).
- 22. UNHCR, "Urban Refugees Struggling to Survive as Economic Impact of COVID-19 Worsens in East, Horn and Great Lakes of Africa" press briefing (Nairobi: May 26, 2020).
- 23. UN Women, "The Impact of COVID-19 on Women."
- 24. Omata and Kaplan, "Refugee Livelihoods in Kampala, Nakivale, and Kyangwali."
- 25. Roald Høvring, "10 Things You Should Know about Coronavirus and Refugees" (Oslo: Norwegian Refugee Council, March 16, 2020).
- 26. UNHCR, "Urban Refugees Struggling to Survive."
- 27. Kathryn Taetzsch, "COVID-19: Invest Now in Cash/Voucher-Social Protection Scale-Up or Children Pay the Price Later" (Uxbridge, UK: World Vision Kenya, June 24, 2020).
- 28. UNHCR, "Kenya Monthly Operational Statistics" (Nairobi: UNHCR, July 2020).
- 29. Carol Pavlish, "Narrative Inquiry into Life Experiences of Refugee Women and Men," *International Nursing Review* 54, no.1 (2007), pp 28–34.
- 30. Amber Peterman et al., "April 2020 Pandemics and Violence against Women and Children," Working Paper 528 (Washington, DC: Center for Global Development, April 2020).
- 31. Christina Haneef and Anushka Kalyanpur, *Global Rapid Gender Analysis for COVID-19* (New York: International Rescue Committee and CARE, April 2020).
- 32. CARE, Gender Implications of COVID-19 Outbreaks in Development and Humanitarian Settings (New York: CARE, March 16, 2020).
- 33. UNOCHA, Kenya Situational Report.
- 34. UNOCHA, *Global Humanitarian Response Plan: COVID-19* (New York: UNOCHA, April–December 2020).
- 35. Kikonde Righa, "Safeguarding Dignity of Sexual Violence Survivors in Kenya" (Nairobi: Trocaire, January 14, 2020).
- 36. "Mitigating the Impact of COVID-19 on Women and Girls," *Gender Data Series* (Washington, DC: Devex and World Food Programme, May 2020)
- 37. UN Women and World Health Organization, "Violence against Women and Girls: Data Collection during COVID-19" (New York: UN Women and WHO, April 17, 2020).
- 38. T. Malaba, "Urban Refugees Cry Out for Help amid Lockdown," *Daily Monitor* (March 29, 2020).
- 39. Deborah Leter and Gatwal Gatkuoth, "Fears in Uganda over Coronavirus Outbreak in Refugee Settlements," *Al Jazeera* (April 8, 2020).
- 40. UN Populations Fund, Uganda, "In Recognition of Translators Changing Lives in Emergencies" news release (New York: UNFPA, March 12, 2018).

Authors

Grace Ndirangu is a Missing Peace Initiative Scholar and a 2017 WIIS Next Generation Fellow. She works in Nairobi as a humanitarian aid worker. She holds a master's degree in governance, peace, and security from the Africa Nazarene University in Kenya.

Pearl Karuhanga Atuhaire is a Missing Peace Initiative Scholar and a 2017 WIIS Next Generation Fellow. She works in Liberia for UN Women as a gender specialist. She holds a Ph.D. in peace and conflict studies from the Durban University of Technology in South Africa.

RECENT WIIS PUBLICATIONS

Chantal de Jonge Oudraat and Michael E. Brown, The Gender and Security Agenda: Strategies for the 21st Century (London: Routledge, 2020)

1325 And Beyond: Winning Essays (Washington, DC: WIIS, 2020)

Chantal de Jonge Oudraat, Kayla McGill and Zi Xue, The WIIS Gender Scorecard: Think Tanks and Journals-Spotlight on the Nuclear Security Community (September 2020)

Clodagh Quain and Isabelle Roccia, NATO and 5G: Managing "High Risk" Vendors and Other Outsourced Infrastructure, WIIS Policy Brief (May 28, 2020)

Kulani Abendroth-Dias and Carolin Kiefer, *Artificial Intelligence is Already Transforming the Alliance: It is Time for NATO and the EU to Catch Up*, WIIS Policy Brief (May 2020)

Nad'a Kovalčíková and Gabrielle Tarini, Stronger Together: NATO's Evolving Approach toward China, WIIS Policy Brief (May 2020)

Shannon Zimmerman, *The Value of a Feminist Foreign Policy*, WIIS Policy Brief (February 2020)

Sarah Kenny, Women of the Alt-Right: An Intersectional Study of Far-Right Extremism, Gender, & Identity in the United States, WIIS Policy Brief (August 2019)

Pearl Karuhanga Atuhaire & Grace Ndirangu, Removing Obstacles to Women's Participation at the Peace Table and in Politics, WIIS Policy Brief (March 2019)

Chantal de Jonge Oudraat & Soraya Kamali-Nafar, *The WIIS Gender Scorecard: Washington, DC Think Tanks*, WIIS Policy Brief (September 2018)

Pearl Karuhanga Atuhaire & Grace Ndirangu, Sexual and Gender Based Violence in Refugee Settings in Kenya and Uganda, WIIS Policy Brief (June 2018)

Luisa Ryan & Shannon Zimmerman, Gender Parity in Peace Operations: Opportunities for US Engagement, WIIS Policy Brief (June 2018)

Velomahanina T. Razakamaharavo, Luisa Ryan, & Leah Sherwood, *Improving Gender Training in UN Peacekeeping Operations*, WIIS Policy Brief (May 2018)

Spencer Beall, Missing Figures: The Cybersecurity Gender Gap, WIIS Working Paper (May 2018)

POLICYbrief

Chantal de Jonge Oudraat and Michael E. Brown, WPS+GPS: Adding Gender to the Peace and Security Equation, WIIS Policy Brief (November 2017)

Hamoon Khelghat Doost, Women in Jihadist Organizations: Victims or Terrorists?, WIIS Policy Brief (May 2017)

Jeannette Gaudry Haynie and Chantal de Jonge Oudraat, Women, Gender, and Terrorism: Understanding Cultural and Organizational Differences, WIIS Policy Brief (April 2017)

Ellen Haring, Equipping and Training Modifications for Combat Arms Women, WIIS Policy Brief (January 2017)

Fauziya Abdi Ali, Women Preventing Violent Extremism: Broadening the Binary Lens of "Mothers and Wives," WIIS-HoA Policy Brief (February 2017)

Jeannette Gaudry Haynie and Chantal de Jonge Oudraat, *Women, Gender, and Terrorism: Policies and Programming,* WIIS Policy Brief (January 2017)

Jeannette Gaudry Haynie, Women, Gender, and Terrorism: Gendered Aspects of Radicalization and Recruitment, WIIS Policy Brief (September 2016)

Antonieta Rico and Ellen Haring, Combat Integration Handbook: A Leader's Guide to Success (September 2016)

Chantal de Jonge Oudraat and Michael E. Brown, Women, Gender, and Terrorism: The Missing Links, WIIS Policy Brief (August 2016)

Chantal de Jonge Oudraat, Sonja Stojanovic-Gajic, Carolyn Washington and Brooke Stedman, *The* 1325 Scorecard: Gender Mainstreaming Indicators for the Implementation of UNSCR 1325 and its Related Resolutions (Brussels, Washington, DC and Belgrade: NATO-SPS Programme, WIIS and Belgrade Centre for Security Policy, October 2015)

Ellen Haring, Megan MacKenzie and Chantal de Jonge Oudraat, Women in Combat: Learning from Cultural Support Teams, WIIS Policy Brief (August 15, 2015)

WIIS Policy Roundtables and Policybriefs are supported by the Embassy of Liechtenstein in Washington, DC.

WIIS Next Generation efforts are supported by Carnegie Corporation of New York.

ABOUT WIIS

Women In International Security (WIIS) is the premier organization in the world dedicated to advancing the leadership and professional development of women in the field of international peace and security. WIIS (pronounced "wise") sponsors leadership training, mentoring, and networking programs as well as substantive events focused on current policy problems. WIIS also supports research projects and policy engagement initiatives on critical international security issues, including the nexus between gender and security.

To learn more about WIIS and become a member, please visit http://wiisglobal.org/

